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The Society of Consulting Marine 

Engineers and Ship Surveyors
An M.C.A. Appointed Certifying Authority

202 Lambeth Road, London SE1 7JW

Tel: +(44) 20 7261 0869 Fax +(44) 20 7261 0871

Email: scms@btinternet.com

Address all correspondence to The Secretary

A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

26th September 2008 – At the Society’s Headquarters

Minutes

In Attendance

	John Lillie (President)
	John Banister

	Chris Jones
	Norman Finlay

	Jim Lauder
	Chris Spencer

	Paul Owen (Secretary)
	


Apologies

	Charles Bevis
	Charles Bliault
	Ian Green

	Geof Heaps
	Ross Hunter
	Maurice Perrin

	Dave Spence
	David Walker
	Eric Walker

	John Wallace
	
	


1. Confirmation of Minutes to Last Meeting 14th March 2008
No comments had been received concerning the last meeting; the minutes were confirmed as a true record of that meeting on the proposal of Jim Lauder, seconded by John Banister.

2. Matters Arising
The Secretary confirmed that all matters were covered under the current agenda.
3. MCA

Norman Finlay reported that the number of vessels continues to steadily increase with a current total of 621 with prospects for 30 new buildings in Netherlands and 12 in UK the latter mostly comprising wind-farm tenders.  We also have meeting scheduled with two Port Authorities for coding their vessels.

He continued by explaining that one of our problems is the geographical spread of our fleet, including overseas, which makes it very expensive to visit every vessel for annual examinations within the three-month extension period allowed under the Codes. We also have a growing number of foreign flag vessels (qualified for Coding by UK ownership).

The Harmonised Code continues to drag on and many consider it to be a disaster, legally it is not sound in content and in the way it has been drafted, the current plan is to implement in December but he added that he did not believe this was possible. He had been asked to propose to MCA that Workboats be excluded from the Harmonised process and that they continue, as at present, to use the ‘Brown’ code, there is support for this from within the MCA. Workboats are increasingly becoming much more powerful and sophisticated with vessels typically in excess of 3,000hp, bollard pulls of 49 tonnes and crane capacities of 140 tonnes. They are also expensive and can cost up to £3.8m. 

For Wind-farm crew boats (not passenger vessels) the Workboat Association are in discussions with MCA to enable these vessels to carry 24 crew and initial agreement has been reached and vessels ordered on this basis. David Ralph continues to support the Coding work in MCA but is increasingly a one-man band. Another new class of vessel is Wave-generator support craft.
Chris Spencer asked if it might be possible to scrap the Harmonised Code. Norman Finlay replied that, unfortunately, it was originally a political decision to go down this route, which made if very difficult to change direction now.

He continued - another initiative is with Crew Certification, and in future these will be STW 200t certificates in place of RYA offshore certification. Existing crew can do a 5 day course, take an oral examination, and be issued with the new certificate, this will considerable aid these vessel when working overseas while undergoing Port State Control inspections.

The Secretary reported that ISO certification for the office was being considered – the general opinion from Councillors was that this was not appropriate for the Society and all that was needed was to document the office procedures.

The Secretary reported that a new part-time staff member (Linda Plastow) is being engaged to support the increase in these activities and will be starting on 6th October, the additional salary is included in the budget.

The question of continuity of the Society’s coding service to vessel owners was discussed, it was agreed that this was an important subject and should be included on the agenda for the next Small Working Group (MCA) meeting.

Norman Finlay asked if John Wallace, who provides a service for the Society’s MCA Coding system, by authorising Certificates of Compliance with his signature, could have a replacement computer, as his current system was very old. It was noted that new laptops cost in the region of £200-£300 It was agreed that there was sufficient money in the budget and the Secretary agreed to provide a new computer for him.
4. Technical

Charles Bevis was unable to attend – nothing to report.

5. Membership

The Secretary presented the total numbers of members in the various membership categories. There had been three new members since the last Council meeting in June. The Secretary distributed a list of subscription defaulters and requested that if any were known personally that they be encouraged to pay their subscriptions. 

It was confirmed that an applicant qualified as a hydrographer was considered suitable as a member and should be encouraged to apply for membership, as should other technically qualified applicants with a relevant discipline. 

6. Budget

The Secretary distributed information on the current financial situation and a proposed budget for 2009, which John Banister introduced. It was noted that there was a considerable increase in income for the year due to an increase in the Society’s MCA Coding charges and the steady increase in vessel numbers. The 2009 budget included an allowance for the additional staff member. After further discussion the budget was agreed on the proposal of Chris Spencer and seconded by Jim Lauder. It was noted that the Society increasingly relies upon the MCA income (61% of income). It was further noted that we currently pay a reduced rent at our landlord’s choice, and that salaries will account for 46% of annual income next year.

7. Marketing

The Society “Car Sticker” had now been procured and the Secretary presented samples to Council. It was agreed that one would be included with every certificate issued to vessel owners in future and to every member in a future mailing.

Chris Jones remarked that we had received an excellent service from Denzil Stuart and Associates, e.g. providing more than 400 column inches from the last press release at £1 per column inch. It was agreed that further use should be made of his services and he gave the example of publishing member profiles.

Regarding a seminar – he reported that there had been no interest from members on participating in such a Society event.

The Secretary reported that the upgrade to the Society’s website should soon be ready, the design company were currently working on the FEMAS website. 

Chris Jones suggested that Denzil Stuart be asked to produce an end of year circular for members, to include all the various activities (PI Insurance, Masters Degree) that the Society has been involved with during the year. (See item 14.4).

8. Recruitment

David Walker was unable to attend the meeting - there was noting to report. 

9. Professional Standards

The Secretary reported that John Wallace continued to ensure that all applicants were properly qualified before agreeing to their admission. 

Norman Finlay raised the subject of professional fees; he was concerned that some members were charging fees so low that they do not properly reflect the professional standards the Society’s members represent. The President agreed to cover this subject in his end of year message to the membership.

Chris Jones similarly raised the subject of Expert Witness fees - pointing out that, once engaged, the client should be required to pay the first week’s fee regardless of whether the case went ahead or not, to avoid the situation where a client settles just before the case comes to court and the survey company has pulled someone off normal work and expert witness’s services are otherwise not paid for.

The President raised the subject of offering an Expert Witness training course for members. There was a discussion on this subject and it was considered a very worthwhile proposal. The President agreed to follow-up with John Noble and the Secretary agreed to make enquiries with the Academy of Experts. Ideally, if sufficient interest was forthcoming from members, a reduced price could be offered for an Expert Witness training course (the Conference Room in the main building could be used for such purpose,) the Society would issue the course certificates and also offer CPD certificates. 

[Post Meeting Note: our long-standing membership certificate provider, Mr. David Williams, recently died, therefore all future certificates will be issued on A4 quality certificate paper and printed in-house.]

10. Publications

Ross Hunter had sent his apologies. Chris Spencer reported that the last edition of the Society’s Marine Technical Consultancy Handbook book had now been scanned into his computer in Word format and he was in the progress of reviewing the existing text. He felt that the solution was a rewrite, rather than an edit, and that he would need to call upon the expertise of members to offer their input for the various themed chapters in the near future.

11. Future Planning

The Board Members for this area had both sent their apologies. The President raised this subject later under any other business.

12. Presidential Activities

The President reported that he was still pursuing Middlesex University for the Master’s degree course, which he would report upon in due course. Otherwise there were no activities during the summer.

13. Arrangements for Annual Dinner
The Secretary reported on numbers attending (78 booked) and the make up of the top table guests. This was considered a satisfactory result in an excellent venue.
14. Any Other Business

14.1 Update on Society Master’s Degree Course for Members
The Secretary reported that current indications from The Marine Society and Sea Cadets were that 10 members had applied so far and this was considered to be satisfactory.

14.2 Society’s Professional Indemnity Scheme for Members
The secretary reported that he had spoken with Charlotte Kirk of ITIC that morning and could reported that so far they had accepted 6 proposals, others had been turned down and examples were given of a Greek company that wanted the whole company covered for the individual fee and surveyors who were only interested in surveying pleasure vessels, which ITIC was not interested in covering. More applicants were expected as their PI cover became due for renewal.

14.3 Future of the Society
The Secretary briefed the meeting on the recent correspondence from AIMS and the attempts by IIMS to takeover this initiative. The IIMS initiative to hold a meeting on 8th October had now been abandoned, due to lack of interest, and their intention is now to reschedule the meeting for December. 

John Lillie briefed the meeting that, following the publication of his article in the IUMI publications, it was noted that there is ignorance in the industry that surveyors can have accreditation. This is what worries them – are they paying for poorly qualified and inexperienced surveyors. So we have to prove our relevance. Chris Spencer reminded of the questionnaire results during his Presidency.

John Lillie introduced his paper on options for the future which had been circulated to Council. There followed considerable discussion, including the Society’s brand/status and its achievements with MCA coding. If there was any move to amalgamate with IIMS it was agreed that the Coding work should ideally be kept in the London office with the possibility of membership matters transferring to Gosport.

Council agreed that the President, accompanied by the Secretary, had their endorsement to enter into discussions with IIMS during a meeting with Alan Brink (IIMS President) and John Lawrence (IIMS Secretary) on 8th October in London, to see what might be possible, without making any commitment.

Strategies for the future were discussed - if any action was considered necessary it was agreed that another Council meeting would be held before the end of the year to discuss further/make any decisions.

14.4 Newslink
“What do we do for our members” - John Banister suggested that we use some of our financial resources to publish a newsletter using a professional, such as Denzil Stuart. John Lilley provided an example of a 6-sided publication which had cost a total of £6,000 - £7,000, such price depends on print run, etc. It was agreed that this was a good idea and should be pursed. 

The Secretary agreed to explore the possibilities.

16. Date of next Council Meeting

The Secretary noted that this would be scheduled during March next year after the Annual Audit was complete, exact date and time TBA.
There being no further business the President closed the meeting at 15:30hrs.

